
 

1 
 

 

               Metamorphosis  
January 2010 

Meeting for Worship Sundays at 10 AM at Explorations Academy, 1701 Ellis Street, Bellingham 
Phone 360-734-0664    Mailing Address  P.O. Box 30144 Bellingham, 98228-2144 Website BellinghamFriends.org 

Co-Clerks: Mimi Freshley, (922-0004) and Dorrie Jordan (354-3736) , Ministry and Counsel Members:  Doris Ferm (756-0621), Mimi Freshley, Alice 
Robb (366-6005), Dorrie Jordan and Howard Harris (733-9071),  

Childrens Program Clerk Julie Batten (671-9773) 
Metamorphosis Editor:  Sharon Trent (714-6141) Sharon_trent@comcast.net 

  

Query for January 
What are we doing to remove the causes of war and to bring about the conditions for peace? 

Where there are hatred, division and strife, how are we instruments of reconciliation and love?" 
-NPYM Faith & Practice, p. 45 

 
Calendar 

January 24th Called Meeting – Discussion of Site Sharon, Care of Mtg, Don Greeter 
Wed, Jan 27 Interfaith Coalition Annual Meeting, 7 pm, Christ the Servant Lutheran Church 2600 Lakeway 

January 31st Intergenerational Activity  
Mon, Feb 1st Spirit Group –Enlivened by the Spirit: Quakers and God 7 pm at Sharon Trent’s home-

call 714-6141 for directions 
February 7th Potluck & Celebration of Dave Hopkinson’s membership  
Mon Feb 8th Speaker Tobias Wolff at WCC, 7:30 pm to talk about his book Old School 
Sat, Feb 13 Birding trip Skagit Flats/Padilla Bay/Fir Island, led by 

Steve Glenn – see minutes for details 

RSVP to Doris Ferm by Friday 
February 12th 

February 14th Meeting for Worship for Business Sharon, Snack 
Tues Feb 16th Book Group Worst Hard Times 7 pm at Joan Ofteness’ home 
February 21st Faith and Practice Revision Don, Care of Mtg 
February 28th State of the Meeting Report  

 

Eco suggestion of the month  
Believe with all your heart that how you live your life makes a difference.  We are all interconnected.  

Every step toward living a conscious life provides support to everyone else who is trying to do the 
same thing - whether you are aware of it or not.  We are masters of our own destinies. 

 
Friends Book Group 2010  Preview of coming Attractions!   
 

Date (Tuesdays) Title 

Feb. 16 The Worst Hard Time, Egan  

March 16 City of Thieves, Benioff  

April 20 Olive Kitteridge, Strout  

May 18 Elegance of the Hedgehog, Barbery  

June 15 Fortune Cookie Chronicles, Lee  

July 20 A Girl Named Zippy, Kimmel  

Aug 17 Madonnas of Leningrad, Dean  

Sept 21 People of the Book, Brooks  

mailto:Sharon_trent@comcast.net
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Oct 19 The Hotel on the Corner of Bitter and Sweet, Ford  

Nov 16 The Flamboya Tree, Kelly  

 
 

Interfaith Coalition 
Annual Spring Dinner Auction: The coalition’s biggest fundraising event of the year is Saturday, March 20, 
beginning at 5:30 p.m. at the Lakeway Inn & Conference Center in Bellingham. Tickets now on sale cost $40 

per person. Cost includes a sit-down dinner.  Enjoy a fun evening and support programs that provide housing 
to homeless families, health care to all in need, and outreach to isolated seniors.  You also may support the 
event by contributing an item to be auctioned. If you can provide a service, have a vacation home, or enjoy 
entertaining, then you have something to offer that would raise money that evening to assist local people in 
need. The coalition also is seeking financial support to help underwrite the auction. For more information or to 
make a donation, please call Interfaith Coalition of Whatcom County at 734-3983 or send an email to 
info@interfaith-coalition.org. 
 

Friendly Visitors offer friendship to isolated seniors.  Interfaith Coalition’s Friendly Visitors program offers 
compassionate volunteers the opportunity to make a difference in the lives of isolated seniors throughout 
Whatcom County.  Sessions to train volunteers for making one-on-one weekly visits in seniors’ homes are 
offered monthly. Upcoming dates are Tuesday, Feb. 23 from 6 to 9 p.m., Tuesday, March 23 from 1 to 4 p.m., or 
Wednesday, April 21 from 6 to 9 p.m. Please call the Friendly Visitors office at 756-5179 to reserve a space at 
any of these sessions.  
 

DRAFT Minutes for Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business ð January 10, 2010 
 

Clerk:  Mimi Freshley; Co-clerk:  Dorrie Jordan 
Recording Secretary:  Betty McMahon  
Present:  Judy Hopkinson, Dave Hopkinson, Doris Ferm, Lorina Hall, Tom Hall, Sharon Trent, Susan 
Richardson, Don Goldstein, Howard Harris, Alice Robb, Annelise Pysanky, Sheri Kneeskern, Virginia 
Herrick, Jane Campbell, Jeanine Hart-Horner, and John Hatten 
  

Our Meeting for Business began with opening silence. 
 

Our History – Howard Harris   
Howard shared how the Quakers of the 1600s were punished for using the term thou rather than you in 
public.  This stems from the Quaker belief in equality:  you suggests one is speaking to someone of 
superiority, whereas, thou implies equality.  They didn’t remove their hats for the same reason.  
Quakers did not swear with their hand on the Bible to tell the truth because they already were truthful, 
and this implied a second standard of truth.   Quakers were pioneers in promoting Honesty in 
business. 
 

Agenda Review / Approval   
  The agenda was adjusted and approved. 

 
Approval of Last Month’s Minutes -    
             December’s Minutes were approved as written. 
  

Committee Reports 
 

Ministry & Council –  

mailto:info@interfaith-coalition.org
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1.  The Query for January is from NPYM Faith & Practice, p. 45:  "What are we doing to remove the causes 
of war and to bring about the conditions for peace? Where there are hatred, division and strife, how are we 
instruments of reconciliation and love?" 
 

2. A letter of transfer has been received from Live Oak, (Texas) Friends Meeting for David Hopkinson. 
Ministry & Counsel recommends approval of this transfer.  If Friends agree, we will celebrate Dave's 
joining Bellingham Friends Meeting at the February potluck.  Dave Hopkinsonõs transfer of 
membership has been approved. 

 

3. The committee continues to confer with Dave in regard to the welcome brochure and has approved the 
logo in a new form suggested by Dave. 

 

4. The NPYM committee on revision of the Discipline seeks input on changes meetings or individuals 
recommend. Friends can check the website (NPYM.org) and / or communicate suggestions to M&C. 
We will have a second hour on this in February. There are some good study questions available. 

 
5. M&C agrees to accept the responsibility of proposing budget amounts for FWCC and Sufferings, as 

suggested by the Treasurer. 
 

6. Committee clerks are asked to present a State of the Committee report prior to the February 14 M4W4B, 
as help in preparing a State of the Meeting report for Quarterly Meeting and Yearly Meeting at the 
March M4W4B. What would you like QM and NPYM Friends to know about your committee?  Is there 
a Friend who would like to receive these committee reports and then write a draft State of the Meeting 
report? 

 

7. Second Hour Schedule: 
     January 10 - M4W4B 
            January 17 - Quaker quest –Don Goldstein & Kirsten Ebsen 
            January 24 - called M4W4B to consider questions posed by the Site Liaison 
            January 31 - Intergenerational 
            February 7 - potluck & celebration of Dave Hopkinson’s membership 
            February 14 - M4W4B     
            February 21 - Faith & Practice Revision     
            February 28 - State of the Meeting 
 
In March we hope to have Howard Harris lead a second hour on Friends’ worship as part of a Quaker 101 
course to be pursued in subsequent months. 
 
M&C decided not to publish the names of those who are back-ups for Care of Meeting, in order to encourage 
other Friends to serve in this way and to avoid confusion. If no one else signs up, be assured there will be a 
Friend prepared to take this responsibility.  [After some discussion, it was decided that the back-up person 
would check the sign up sheet.  If the Care of Meeting slot is blank, that back-up person will put his/her name 
in the slot. 
 

8. CORRECTION:  Last month the committees Annelise had asked for were misnamed.  They are a 
Health Care Clearness Committee and a Finance Clearness Committee. 

 
9. The next meeting of M&C is on February 8. 

 
10.  The new Nominating Committee has been approved as follows:   

Virginia Herrick, clerk  (2011) 
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Lorina Hall             (2011)   
              Margi Fulton                (2012) 
              Sharon Trent               (2012) 
 

Earthcare 

Eco suggestion of the month - Believe with all your heart that how you live your life makes a difference.  We 
are all interconnected.  Every step toward living a conscious life provides support to everyone else who is 
trying to do the same thing - whether you are aware of it or not.  We are masters of our own destinies.  
 

Along the lines of believing that your life makes a difference, here are two pieces of good news brought about 
by people who worked together to make these things happen.  After more than two decades of water wars 
between state resource agencies, more than two dozen environmental groups and tribes in Oregon and 
California reached an agreement that will remove four dams on the Klamath River.  This should help to restore 
failing salmon runs on this river.  The actual dam removal will not occur for about ten years.  The other piece 
of activism which has had a successful conclusion is the five-year campaign against Kimberly-Clark, the 
makers of Kleenex brand tissues.  The company has announced that it will manufacture all of its tissue 
products from environmentally responsible sources, such as recycled fiber or sustainably harvested wood 
rather than old growth or clear-cutting.    
 

Birding trip:  FEC will sponsor a birding trip to Skagit Flats/Padilla Bay/Fir Island on Saturday, February 13.  
Dorrie Jordan’s husband, Steve Glenn will lead the trip.  We will meet at 8:45 am at Fairhaven Park to carpool.  
This will be mostly driving with stops to observe birds and take short easy walks.  Bring your own lunch, 
which we plan to eat at the Padilla Bay Visitor Center.  Also bring binoculars if you can.  Trip length 
approximately 9 am – 2 pm, but we could stay longer if there is interest.  Species we hope to see include bald 
eagles, trumpeter swans, possibly snow geese, waterfowl, etc. - RSVP to Doris Ferm by Friday February 12th. 
 

We are looking at sending some suggestions for changes in the stewardship section of Faith and Practice to the 
committee working on the revision.  Doris has written a tentative letter in this regard which we will review. 
 

Joyce Jimmerson who runs a WSU extension program called Climate Masters will be coming to our next 
meeting to discuss the program.  Anyone interested in finding out more about the program is welcome to 
come to the meeting. 
 

Our next meeting date is set for February 10. 
 

Library Report 

 1. The librarian proposes a revised job description.  
 

Purpose:  To maintain and care for books, pamphlets, periodicals and audiovisuals owned by the 
Meeting. 
Responsibilities:  Update the catalog of books, etc 

     Maintain a checkout system 
     Encourage friends to use our library 
     Communicate with the meetinghouse liaison about any site issues. 
     Review needs for a budget at the fall budget planning. 

 

2.  The ad hoc library committee met and discussed criteria for our library.  We discussed books, 
pamphlets, periodicals, and we propose these guidelines for what acquisitions to keep or discard in our 
library. 

a. Keep books about Quakers, fiction or non-fiction, including hymnals. 
b. Keep Bible and Bible study books. 
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c. We discussed theology, Christianity and other religions.  This can be endless, and these books can be 
found elsewhere, so we propose to limit these. 
d. We also discussed timeliness.  Some books have become outdated especially when their topic is a 
social issue.   
e. We propose that books be offered for free to anyone at meeting and then donated to the public 
library. 
f. Regarding purchases, we propose that the library will continue to rely on donations for our 
acquisitions at this time.   
g. Regarding periodicals, they will be maintained for 12 months, and old periodicals will be given 
away. 
h. We also have pamphlets, but we haven’t yet determined how to deal with these (to be continued).               

 

 
 
 
Treasurerôs Report 
 
 BELLINGHAM FRIENDS MEETING 

                        Treasurer's Report  

1/4/2010                                                 Page 1  

              Cash Flow 12/1/2009 through 12/31/2009  

 

         Category                                     Amount  

 

  INFLOWS 

  Contributions to Meeting: Operating Fund          1,960.56  

  Contributions to Meeting: Children's Program         25.00  

  Contributions to Meeting House Fund                  50.00  

  Contributions for FCWPP                              75.00  

  Contributions for Cattail Project                 300.00  

  Contributions for  Afghan Women (Dec. Cause of Month)143.00  

  Interest income (all WECU accounts combined)        125.85  

  Interest income (all Whidbey Is. Bank CDs combined) 102.85  

  Western Friend subscriptions                        150.00  

  Faith & Practice                                      4.00  

  ----------------------------------------------------------  

  TOTAL INFLOWS                                     2,936.26  

 

  OUTFLOWS 

  Administration -  Total                             - 475.00  

      Rent: Explorations Acade my                - 475.00  

  Children's Program Committee -  Total               - 707.56  

      Child care                                - 335.89   

      Honorarium for December                   - 200.00  

      War Toys Project (reimburse expenses)     - 171.6 7  

  Communications Committee -  Total                    - 16.28  

      Newsletter printing                        - 16.28  

  Donations Out -  Total                              - 578.00  

      FCWPP                                     - 135.00  

      IHC / Afghan Women (Dec. Cause of Month)  - 143.00  

      Chatamilu Project (to Vancouver MM)       - 300.00  

  Hospitality Committee -  Total                      - 161.87  

      Reimburse purchase of supplies            - 161.87  

  Special Events -  Total                              - 65.74  

      Travel reimbursement, Beth Blattenberger   - 30.00  

      Reimburse gift for Seres & Ash             - 35.74  

  ----------------------------------------------------------  
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  TOTAL OUTFLOWS                                   - 2,004.45  
 

  ==========================================================  

  OVERALL TOTAL                                       931.81  

 

HONORARIUM FUND 

 

   Prior Balance                                      300.00  

   Contributions in December                           25.00  

   Transfers from MHF in December*                     50.00  

--------------------------------------------------------------  

     TOTAL                                            375.00  

   Honorarium paid in December                       - 200.00  

--------- -----------------------------------------------------  

     BALANCE                                          175.00  

 

*Authorized by donor  

 

 

                     

 

BELLINGHAM FRIENDS MEETING 

                       Treasurer's Report  

                     

1/4/2 010                                                   Page 2  

 

Account balances  at end of Fourth Quarter, 2009:  
 

WECU -  TOTAL                                               17,064.24  

  General Checking                                   2,291.58                

  General Savings                                    1,926.52  

  Meeting House Fund Savings                         2,164.72  

  General Scholarship Fund                             220.08  

  FGC Gathering Sponsorship Fund                      2006.70  

  Meet ing House Fund CD, matures in October 2012     8,454.64  
 

Whidbey Island Bank -  TOTAL                                10,925.98  

  24- month CD, matures July 2010                     3,687.05  

  24- month CD, matures September 2010                3,686.62  

  24- month CD, matures April 2011                    3,552.31  
 

Scottrade -  TOTAL                                          36,102.20  

  Ariel Fund                                    10,801.43  

  Calvert Social Investment Bond Fund               11,373.83  

  Parnassus  Equity Income Fund                      13,926.94  
 

GRAND TOTAL                                                64,092.42  

TOTAL on 9/30/09                                           61,791.73  

NET GAIN (LOSS) for Quarter                                 2,300. 69 

 

TOTAL CASH (excludes Scottrade investments)                27,990.22  

TOTAL CASH on 9/30/09                                      28,367.04  

NET CASH GAIN (LOSS) for Quarter                             (376.82)  

 

TOTAL on 12/31/08                                          52,527.32  

NET GAIN (LOSS) for fiscal year 2009                       11,565.10  

 

TOTAL CASH on 12/31/08                                     24,879.70  

NET CASH GAIN (LOSS) for fiscal year 2009                   3,110.52  
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Finance Report  
The draft budget was presented.  The two proposals mentioned at last month’s business meeting were 
reiterated:  Donations less than $100 will be dropped as a line item and a “pass the hat” situation will replace 
these.  All contributions less than $100 will be lumped into one line item.  The second proposal is that when 
there are out of budget requests, the Meeting will decide where the monies should come from rather than the 
treasurer having to make the decision.  It was suggested by the committee that the $150 emergent P & SC 
amount be reduced to zero.  Since this $150 amount was created before the idea of “passing the hat” came 
about, it was approved that the amount of the donations out for the emergent P&SC category be reduced to 

zero.  After much discussion about raising the amount needed for the ad hoc No War Toys Project, Sharon 
Trent generously offered to donate the $50 to cover this amount.  Regarding the amount of the honorarium to 
be spent for the month of January, $200 will be spent, and if the decision is to increase this honorarium, it will 
be retroactive back to January.  This decision regarding the honorarium was approved.  Also, the draft 

budget presented by the Finance Committee was accepted for seasoning.  The next committee meeting will 
be on February 4 at Don Goldstein’s. 
  

Each item is explained in the notes that follow using the reference number in the last column. 
 
 
 
 

Item  2009 Budget 2009 Actual 
2010 Proposed 

Budget  
Explanation 

Line  

Operating Income        

  Contributions to Meeting ï ñPledgedò 10,710 16,008.25 11660  1 

  Additional contributions to Meeting 0 0.00 ?? 2 

  Interest Inc 50 47.61 40 3 

TOTAL Operating Income 10,760 16,055.86 11700  

Operating Expenses        

Administration        

  Insurance -500 -475.00 -475 4 

  Quarterly Meeting Assessment -36 -40.00 -120 5 

  Rent -5700 -5,700.00 -6000 6 

  State fees -10 -19.00 -19 7 

  Supplies,  Postage & Checks 0 -53.03 -25 8 

  Yearly Meeting Assessment -1394 -1,518.00 -1716 9 

TOTAL Administration -7,640 -7,805.03 -8,355 
 

 

Children's Program Committee      

  Childcare -2700 -1,742.72 -1730 10 

  Supplies & Materials -200 -206.73 -100 11 
 
 

 War Toys into Peace Art Project 0 -195.00 0 12 

 Honorarium 0 -1,700.00 -2400 13 

TOTAL Children's Program Committee -2,900 -3,844.45 -4230  

Communications Committee        

  Advertising -0 -40.00 -40 14 
  Directory -50 -29.78 -30 15 

  Newsletter postage & labels -144 -115.62 
2 

-120 16 

  Newsletter printing -200 -168.88 -180 17 

  Phone -524 -175.14 -0 18 

 PO Box -65 -58.00 -65 19 

  Other/Website -0 
 

-0.00 -30 
 

20 

TOTAL Communications Committee -983 -587.42 -465 
 

 

Donations Out     21 

  AFSC -100 -100.00 -100 22 

  Emergent peace and social concerns -150 -100.00 -0 23 

  FCNL -120 -120.00 -120 24 

  FCWPP -100 -100.00 
 

00 

-100 25 

  FGC -100 -100.00 -100 26 

  Friends Peace Teams -100 -100.00 -100 27 
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  FWCC -100 -100.00 -100 28 

  Interfaith Coalition -100 -100.00 -100 29 

  Quaker Earthcare Witness -100 -125.00 -100 30 

 Right Sharing of World Resources -100 -100.00 -100 31 

  Whatcom Peace & Justice Center -1200 -1,200.00 -1200 32 

 Contributions under $100 -370 -375.00 -370 33 

TOTAL Donations Out -2,640 -2,620.00 
 

-2,490 
 

 

Faith & Practice -0 -2.75 -0 34 

Friends Earthcare Committee -0 -0.00 -0 35 

Hospitality Committee -200 -217.18 -250 36 

Library and Subscriptions -50 -0. 00 -0 37 

Ministry & Counsel Committee -200 -0. 00 -125 38 

 Gifts 0 -119.51 -75 39 

 Other & Suffering -200 -0.00 -200 40 

Oversight Committee for Lopez Island P.M. -100 -81.14 -100 41 

Peace & Social Concerns Committee -50 -29.42 -50 42 

Scholarships -200 -200.00 -200 43 

Special Events -300 -445.49 -300 44 

Western Friend (formerly Friends Bulletin) -22 232.00 -0 45 

Total Operating Expenses  -15,435 -15,720.39 -16,840  
      
Net Operating Budget ($4,725) $335.47 ($5,140) 46 
     

Item  
2009Approved 

Budget 
2009 

Actual 
2010 Proposed 

Budget 
Explanation 

Line 

Meetinghouse Fund Income (cash)       

  Contributions to MHF 700 30.00 750  47 
  Interest 400 798.54 800  48 

TOTAL Meetinghouse Fund Income (cash) 1100 828.54 1550  
 

Notes  -  Changes or additions are blue bold.  Rationales that have not been revisited in over 4 years are italicized (see new proposed 
policy below).  Items with a question mark (?) do not appear to have any rationale or are missing information or need verification.  
Whenever possible, the committee or person responsible for the budget item is listed at the end of the explanation. A date 
following each note designates the last year that it was changed.  (2009) 

 
ǒ Meeting budget policy:  When the Meeting approves a budgeted donation to a particular organization, the rationale will be considered 
to be in place for five years unless the approval specifically limits the time frame to less than five years.  The donation may be revisited 
at any time during the five years. (2008) 
 
ǒ Scholarship Fund: $200 per year will be allocated to the Scholarship Fund to a maximum of $2000 to be overseen and disbursed with 
approval of Ministry and Council.  Fund can be used for any Quakerly purpose including FGC, FWCC annual meeting, NPYM, and 
other Quaker events and workshops. (2008) 
 
ǒ Members and regular attenders of the Meeting are asked to make their best estimate of their expected financial contribution to the 
Meeting for the upcoming year.  With this information, the budgeting process is more realistic.  Please send the form below with your 
anticipated contribution to Treasurer (currently Don Goldstein).  Only one form per family or household is needed. (2008)  
 

ǒ All items in the budget are ultimately discretionary.  Some items, however, are essentially fixed (rent, insurance, etc.), while other 
items are more discretionary (donations out).  Some items are more significant to the day-to-day character of our Meeting and changes 
in these items may affect who attends Meeting regularly and have longer term ramifications for the Meeting (e.g. childrenôs program, 
communications, hospitality). (2008) 
 

ǒ This budget is a planning tool, and not in any way a device that limits the choice of the Meeting to spend money it has available or 
money it can raise when a need emerges.  While there may be no money in the budget for any particular item, as long as the Meeting is 
willing to fund an expense, additional spending may be authorized.  Conversely, even if money IS allocated in the budget, if there arenôt 
funds available, payment will have to be deferred (or cancelled, with Meeting approval). (2008) 
 

ǒ The Meetinghouse Fund is an investment fund intended to build reserves for the future purchase of a Meetinghouse.  This Fund in 
considered to be restricted solely for this purpose.  (2008) 
 

ǒ The following notes refer to the last column of the budget:  
1.   This number used to be set to match whatever the total operating expenses were with the expectation that the Meeting 
would fund the need.  Usually, the contributions were less than budgeted as were the expenses.  Since implementing zero 
based budgeting in 2007, the Finance Committee now asks members and attenders to state their anticipated contribution for 
the upcoming budget year.  This line item is based solely on commitments received to date. (2009) 



 

9 
 

2.  Starting in 2010, contributions that were not stated will be tracked in order to better budget in the future. 

3.   Operating fund interest is fairly consistent from year to year. (2008) 
4.   Insurance is seen as a fixed cost, and last increased in 2007. (2008) 
5.   Expected to increase from $1 to $3 per adult member or regular attender.  Remains steady as attenders become members.  
(Number generated by Meeting Clerk and Clerk of Ministry and Council. ?) (2009) 
6.   Rent is usually a fairly fixed amount.  S25 per month Increase starting 1/1/2010.   Last increased in 2008. 
7.   Fixed annual cost: $10 to Secretary of State and $9 business license renewal.  (One-time $10 increase in 2008 was due to our 
mailing address change). (2009) 
8.   The primary administrative expenses are postage, check printing, and other incidental mailing expenses of the Treasurer.  
This figure covers the Treasurer's costs for mailing bills, governmental filings and taxes, and the annual record to those who 
have made financial contributions to the Meeting. (From Treasurer) (2009) 
9.   The current assessment is $44 per active adult participant.  (Number generated by Meeting Clerk and Clerk of Ministry and 
Council. ?)  2009  

10.  Childcare expenses include wages and employment taxes.  The Meeting pays and withholds payroll taxes (started 2008).  
Employer taxes: Social Security 6.2%, Medicare 1.45%,  and Workers Compensation $0.1538 per hour (~1.5%).Withholding:  Social 
Security 6.2%, Medicare 1.45%, Workers Compensation $0.0806 per hour (~0.8%) and income tax based on the employeeôs W-4. 
Employment taxes for 2008 were about $250, and less in 2009.  2010 is expected to be about $200. (2009) 

 
 

 
Wage Hours weeks persons Total 

Childcare for Meeting for Worship ( 1.75 hours x 2 people) $10 1.75 0 2 0 
Childcare for Meeting for Worship (1.75 hours x 1 person) $10 1.75 52 1 910 
Childcare for M for B 2nd Hours (2.5 hours for 1 person) $10 2.5 12 1 300 
Childcare for 2nd Hours (2 hours x 1 person) $10 2 16 1 320 
Employment taxes (~10% of wages) 

    
200 

Total Childcare 
    

$1730 
 

This child care budget is based on the following assumptions: 
  - The teacher and the teacherôs assistant for the Primary children are volunteers from our Meeting. 
  - Hiring from within the Meeting is preferred, but not required.  These individuals are young adults who are under the supervision 

of the Childrenôs Committee.  These individuals may not be required every First day depending on attendance, the 2nd Hour schedule, 
availability of Meeting volunteers, and other factors. (2009) 
  - Scheduled 2nd hours will end in a timely manner. (2007) 
  - Childcare will not be provided for 5th First Days of the months when they occur.  Possible intergenerational activities may be 
scheduled.  (2009) 
  - This budget does not include funds to hire additional individuals.(2007) 
Background checks were done in 2009 and $105 was spent although it was later discovered that non-profit organizations can 
get background checks without charge. 
11.  Anticipated expenditures for supplies/books etc. Expected to be less than previous years. (2009) 
12.  2009 War Toys into Peace Art Project overseen by Childrenôs Program Committee not expected in 2010.  
13.   2009 honorarium was $100 in April and $200 from May through December.  This is currently under discussion by the 
Meeting and is thus pending a decision by the Meeting, which decision willl be applied retroactively to January 2010.  The 
interim amount of $2400 reflects the current practice of $200 per month.  (2009) 
14.  In the past, this has been available for encouraging new attenders or to state a Quaker point of view.  For example, the Meeting 
has advertised our Sunday worship time and place in the Bellingham Herald and contributed to \large anti-war advertisements.  In 2008 
ï 2009, we only had a listing in Friends Journal for $40 per year.  (From ????)  (2009) 
15.  For printing costs to provide an up to date directory. (2008) 
16 & 17.  Approximately $15 per month to print the newsletter x 12 months = $ 180.00.  Approximately $8 per month for 
postage x 12 = $96.00.  Approximately $20 per year for stickers to keep newsletter sealed and labels =$20.00 for a total budget 
of $300.00 for the year. Emailing the newsletter continues to save the Meetingôs resources. (2009) 
18.  Qwest service terminated in 2009 in favor of using the home phone of a member of the Meeting.  We no longer have a 
yellow page listing. (2009) 
19.  P.O. Box not expected to change significantly from $65 annually.  (From Treasurer?)  (2008) 
20. Quarterly Meeting registration packets, uncategorized Newsletter expenses and starting in 2010, a website. (2009) 
21.  In 2007, Peace and Social Concerns asked the Question, "How are Quaker organizations identified for the purpose of determining 
budgeted donations."  Three types of organizations were identified: 1) Those with Friends or Quaker in their names or otherwise known 
specifically as Quaker, such as FCNL, AFSC, QEW, Right Sharing of World Resources, etc.;  2) Those started by Friends or involving 
Friends, such as FOR, WPJC, Oxfam, CDCA, etc.;  3)Those doing work in the spirit of Friends, such as Interfaith Alliance, WCADP, 
WHRTF, etc.  We agree that Quaker/non-Quaker is not a useful division for determining how to decide on our donations.  Looking at a 
website of Quaker organizations, www.quaker.org, we find it contains a diverse list of organizations, for example, Si a la Vida, Dallas 
Peace Center, FOR, as well as Evangelical websites. In a spirit of worship, we agreed that it is the spirit of the organization that 
matters. 
22.  American Friends Service Committee.  Supporting Quaker values (National). (From P&SC) (2007) 
23.  For Peace and Social Concerns Committee for emergent concerns when approved by the Meeting. Finance Committee 
recommends reducing this to zero until our deficit budget is not as extreme. 
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24.  Friends Committee on National Legislation (National).  Increased by $20.00 last year because of elections. (From P&SC) [2007] 
25.  Friends Committee on Washington Public Policy, the Washington state Quaker lobbying organization, strives to implement Friends 
testimonies to pass laws that build "equity and justice for all." We reduced last year's figure because at present they do not have a 
lobbyist, and because some Bellingham Friends donate to FCWPP through the Meeting.  (State) (From P&SC)  [2007] 
26.  Friends General Conference.  North Pacific Yearly Meeting is considering a formal affiliation.  Assists in development of Quaker 
programs. (National) (From FGC Rep)[2007] 
27.  P&SC requests that the Meeting continue to donate $100 per year to Friends Peace Teams Project's African Great Lakes Initiative 
(AGLI). (From P&SC)  [2005] 
28.  Friends World Committee for Consultation makes Quaker connections internationally and with programmed Meetings. (From 
P&SC) [2007] 
29. Interfaith Coalition is a local organization.  (From P&SC) [2004] 
30.  QEW is the national environmental organization for Friends, and we feel strongly that it should be supported by our 
meeting. They publish a newsletter, hold sessions at FGC, and last year the general secretary, Ruah Swennerfelt and her 
husband, Louis Cox, the editor of the newsletter, walked from Vancouver BC to San Diego. They were in Bellingham for a 
week and provided us with a program called Walk in the Light. (From Earthcare Committee) [2009] 
31.  P&SC requests that Right Sharing of world Resources be added. (From P&SC) [2009] 
32.  Started as a project of BFM.  WP&JC continues to do important work congruent with Quaker values. (Local) (From P&SC) [2006] 
33.  For contributions to organizations where under $100 is donated.  Center for Development in Central America - $75, - $20, Si A La 
Vida - $50, Western Washington Fellowship for Reconciliation - $ 
 

 Center for Development in Central America -75 -75.00 -75 A 

 Fair Trade Alliance -20 -20.00 -20 B 

 Si A La Vida -50 -50.00 -50 C 

 W.WA FOR -75 -75.00 -75 D 

 WA St Coal. to Abol. Death Penalty -50 -50.00 -50 E 

 Whatcom Human Rights Task Force -75 -75.00 -75 F 

 Whatcom Land Trust -25 -30.00 -25 G 

 Total -370 -375.00 -370  
 33-A.   Center for Development in Central America was a new item to the 2007 budget.  This organization made a presentation to our 

Meeting and was deemed appropriate for our support. (From P&SC) [2007] 
33-B.  This is for the Fair Trade Alliance minimum membership rate.  Friends Earth Care Committee supports the Fair Trade Alliance 
because it gets more money to the actual producer and mainly supports organic, environmental friendly businesses. We have sent $30 
in the past but feel money is a little tighter this year. (From Earthcare Committee)[2009] 
33-C.  Si a la Vida is run by Jonathan Royce, a Western Washington Friend, and is an enterprise that aims to make possible the 
realization of the potential in street children of Nicaragua. We deem it worthy of support.  (Local) [2007] 
33-D.  Western Washington Fellowship of Reconciliation.  Supporting Quaker values (State) (From P&SC) [2007] 
33-E.  Death penalty issues are covered by FCWPP, but still supports Quaker values (State) (From P&SC) [2007] 
33-F.  Supporting Quaker values. (Local) (From Earthcare Committee) [2007] 
33-G.  Whatcom Land Trust deserves our support as a local organization which is involved in land conservation.  We have 
sent $30 in the past but feel money is a little tighter this year and have reduced the amounts. (From Earthcare Committee) 
[2009] 
34.  This line item is for tracking Faith & Practice purchases and sales.  Money in should equal money out. 
35.  Friends Earthcare Committee pays membership to Fair Trade Alliance ($20) and ????. [2009] 
36.  About $20 each month for coffee, tea, sugar, soymilk, dish soap, bleach, snack supplies and other kitchen supplies.  

Sometimes Friends generosity results in a low actual figure.  To better track this item Friends are asked to submit receipts for 
reimbursement promptly. 12/8/09 
37.  For book acquisitions.  (Pamphlets, and reference materials are included in M &C budget.) 
38.  For pamphlets, materials for adult education and special circumstances. 
39.  Gifts are overseen by Ministry and Council. (2009) 
40.  For addressing the needs of Meeting folks. This budget item is funded as needs emerge.  Starting in 2008, the Finance Committee 
is suggested $200 in this item as a pre-authorized amount for Ministry and Council to spend should a need emerge. [2008] 
41. Oversight Committee for Lopez Island Worship Group was established January 11, 2009. 
42.  For copying and postage and for speakers on timely topics.  We see this as benefiting our meeting by helping to make 
available, to Friends and wider audiences, speakers and information about topics in line with Quaker values. [2009] 
43.  Budgeted funds for Bellingham Friends to attend Quaker activities.  This money exists in its own account.  Oversight is by Ministry 
and Counsel.  See new Proposed Policy above. 
44.  This has historically been for the Whatcom Falls shelter in August.  Ministry and Council requested $200 for a workshop like the 
Non-Violent Communication training we have hosted in the last several months. 
45.  This line item is for tracking Western Friend (formerly Friends Bulletin) subscriptions.  Money in should equal money out 
less the Meetingôs subscription (which will be eliminated this year as Friends bring in copies to share. [2009] 
46.  Historically this has been zero, based on creating a balanced budget by estimating that income WILL match expenses.  
Starting in 2007, members and attenders were asked to estimate their expected contributions to the Meeting.  The Meeting 
approved a budget deficit of $1,044 for 2007 and $1,359 in 2008.  The 2009 proposed deficit was $4,725.  Although this was 
considerably greater than in the past, the Finance Committee believed that the Meeting has the flexibility to either reduce 
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spending or increase contributions to the Meeting in order to maintain operations (See Finance Committee job description 
May 14, 2008).  For at least the last 5 years, the actual net operating income has been positive.  (2009) 
47.  Based on commitments from contributions form. 
48.  Fairly consistent. 
 
Finance Committee recommendations: 
-Donations under $100 be dropped and let individuals support those organizations. 
-When the Meeting makes out of budget requests, FC asks that the Meeting determine which budget line item it should come from. 
 

Ad Hoc Committee for FGC 
The proposal mentioned in last monthõs Metamorphosis has seasoned and been approved.  
Compliments were given to this ad hoc committee for their efficient work. 

 

Other Business 
-A second hour is recommended for FCNL, and this will be passed on to M & C to be planned. 
-Interfaith thanks us for our Christmas contribution. 
-Sheri Kneeskern requests assistance with our little ones, specifically spending time with them and/or 
supplying activities. 
 

Our Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business ended with silence, a circle and song. 
 

LOPEZ ISLAND PREPARATIVE MEETING MINUTES 
 

Lopez Island Preparative Meeting (LIPM) is under the care of Bellingham Friends Meeting.  In order to help 
Bellingham Friends get to know more about these Friends, a copy of the LIPM Minutes from their Meeting for 
Worship for Business on November 15th is available for your perusal on the Friends literature table.  Here is 
an item extracted from those minutes: 
---------------------- 

Silent Retreat   Typically, we have a silent retreat the Sunday before Christmas, from 10 am to 4 pm. This year 
would be December 20. We are looking for a place to host this year’s retreat. If you can offer your home, please 
contact Jerry Graville. If no place is available for that weekend, we will consider holding it on another 
weekend. We will highlight the need for a hosting house for the silent retreat in a separate email and hope to 
make a decision next week at rise of meeting. 
--------------------- 

A copy of the LIPM Minutes from their Meeting for Worship for Business on December 13th is also available.  
Here is an item from those minutes; 
--------------------- 

Emma and Clara Ewert    Nancy said her oldest daughter, Emma, will be at our December 27 meeting and 
would like to share her recent experience at the FCNL Conference in Washington, D.C.  As that Sunday is 
Meeting for Worship for Singing, Polly suggested and we agreed that Emma share after the silence and before 
the singing.  
 

Clara reported Junior Friends is going to Jamaica on a service trip next July and wanted to advise us of her 
plans and tell us how to get more information about Junior Friends and the organizing agency. If we want to 
contribute money for the trip, it will be gratefully received.  
--------------------- 

Finally, there is also available a copy of the LIPM Minutes from their Meeting for Worship for Business on 
January 10, 2010.  Here is an item from those minutes: 
--------------------- 

Gifts and Talents Committee Report    Elf reported for the Gifts and Talents Committee (Charlie Janeway, Iris 
Graville, Elf Fay and Lorna Reese). The Committee’s tasks include nominating people for our new Spiritual 
Life Committee and checking with officers about continuing in their roles. She noted the G&T Committee is 
staggering terms, with Iris and Charlie serving one-year terms and Elf and Lorna serving two-year terms. 
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The Committee asked the following people to serve on the Spiritual Life Committee: Steve Horn, Nancy Ewert, 
Mara Barnett, Judy Meyer, Charlie Janeway, John Helding. All but Nancy have agreed to serve if the slate is 
approved by the Meeting in February. Nancy is considering serving. They will serve staggered two-year terms.  
Jerry, Lorna and Polly were asked if they would be willing to continue in their respective roles of clerk, 
recording clerk and treasurer. All three will continue.  
--------------------- 

--From BFM Members of Lopez Oversight Committee: Susan Richardson, Don Goldstein, and Doris Ferm  

 
 

 

Human beings may separate things into as many piles as we wish---separating spirit from flesh, sacred from 

secular, church from world. But we should not be surprised when God does not recognize the distinctions we 

make between the two. Earth is so thick with divine possibility that it is a wonder we can walk anywhere without 

cracking our shins on altars. 
From Barbara Brown Taylor’s An Altar in the World 
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              Metamorphosis  
January 2010 ADDENDUM 

Meeting for Worship Sundays at 10 AM at Explorations Academy, 1701 Ellis Street, Bellingham 
Phone 360-734-0664    Mailing Address  P.O. Box 30144 Bellingham, 98228-2144 Website BellinghamFriends.org 

Co-Clerks: Mimi Freshley, (922-0004) and Dorrie Jordan (354-3736) , Ministry and Counsel Members:  Doris Ferm (756-0621), 
Mimi Freshley, Alice Robb (366-6005), Dorrie Jordan and Howard Harris (733-9071),  

Childrens Program Clerk Julie Batten (671-9773) 
Metamorphosis Editor:  Sharon Trent (714-6141) Sharon_trent@comcast.net 

 
 

Your editor missed an article and proposal that should have been included in the Metamorphosis for January.  
Here it is with my apologies. 

 
Beginning this year, Bellingham Friends Meeting will sponsor one member of attender each year to go to the 
Gathering of Friends sponsored by Friends General Conference.  This year's Gathering will be held from July 
4th through 10th at Bowling Green State University in Bowling Green, Ohio (near Toledo).  A description of 
the selection process and what is expected of you if you are sponsored to attend appears elsewhere in this 
issue of Metamorphosis.  If you would like more information about the Gathering and/or Friends General 
Conference, contact Don Goldstein (671-1395, dnx57@yahoo.com).  If you would like the Nominating 
Committee to consider you for sponsorship this year, please contact committee clerk Virginia Herrick (671-
2454, vherrick@q.com) soon, and definitely before the end of February.  The Nominating Committee will 
submit its recommendation to Meeting for Business on March 14th. 
 
Report and Proposal from Ad Hoc Committee to Develop Process for Distributing Grants from Fund to 
Promote Attendance  
at FGC Gathering by Bellingham Friends 
 
In September Annelise Pysanky announced that she was donating $2,000 to Bellingham Friends Meeting for 
the purpose of enabling Meeting participants to attend the Friends General Conference Annual Gathering of 
Friends ("the Gathering") in the future, as she herself had been able to do for the first time earlier this year.  She 
also indicated that she would be very likely to donate additional money for the same purpose in subsequent 
years.  Later in the month Don Goldstein proposed that an ad hoc Committee be set up to develop a process by 
which recipients of grants for this purpose could be recruited, selected, and awarded funds in order to attend 
the Gathering.  He proposed further that he and Annelise would serve on this ad hoc committee, would recruit 
a third member to join them, and would report in December with a proposal for discernment and action by the 
Meeting.  Rob Stoops is the third ad hoc committee member, and this is that report and proposal. 
 
We believe that our Meeting is enriched when its participants are able to attend events in the wider Quaker 
world and are then willing to share their experiences with the rest of us.  The Gathering is a particularly 
enriching experience due to its length (now six full days), the wide variety of opportunities for fellowship, 
education, and personal growth that it includes, and the large number of other participating Friends from 
throughout North America and often from other areas as well.  Now that funds are available for the purpose, 
we believe that the Meeting should encourage and support our members and attenders in going to the 
Gathering at least once, and in sharing with the rest of us the significance of their experiences at the Gathering. 
 

mailto:Sharon_trent@comcast.net
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We propose that the opportunity to attend the Gathering as a Friend sponsored by BFM be made known 
through announcement in Metamorphosis beginning not later than January each year.  The maximum value of 
each year's sponsorship shall be $1000, and may be used to pay registration and other direct Gathering fees, 
and/or to pay for transportation to the Gathering site.  The person who  receives this grant each year shall be 
selected as an individual, but the expenses to be covered by the grant (up to the $1000 maximum) may include 
Gathering fees and transporation costs for family members who accompany the selected Bellingham Friend.  
The selected Friend and/or family members may also apply for scholarship support from FGC, in order to 
stretch the effectiveness of funds from BFM, but this is not a requirement. 
 
Friends interested in being selected as the sponsored Gathering attender should contact the clerk of the BFM 
Nominating Committee not later than the end of February.  The Nominating Committee may also on its own 
initiative contact one or more Friends who have not applied, if they discern that there are other Friends would 
serve the Meeting well in this capacity.  The Nominating Committee shall give some preference to Friends who 
have never attended the Gathering, or who have not done so for a long time, but this is not an absolute 
criterion.  The selected Friend may be either an adult or a high-school-age Friend.  The Committee's nominee 
shall be presented to the Meeting for Business in March and, if there are no concerns on the part of those 
present, may be approved during that meeting without need for a month's seasoning so that the nominated-
and-approved Friend may register for the Gathering early in April when the most options (e.g., workshops) 
are available. 
 
The Meeting Treasurer shall disburse funds to the selected Friend upon presentation of invoices or receipts for 
Gathering fees and/or for transportation costs.  It is expected that the sponsored Gathering attender shall be 
prepared to present a report to the Meeting (at least orally, and preferably in written form for publication in 
Metamorphosis as well) within four months of the end of the Gathering. 
 

--Don Goldstein, Annelise Pysanky, Rob Stoops 


